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Meeting registration totaled 74 people this year up from depressed levels a year ago as the weather was much improved and the January date avoided calving time for livestock farmer members. Twenty-five farmer members attended this year representing Connecticut, Delaware, Maine, Maryland, Massa-chusetts, New Hampshire, New York, Vermont, and West Virginia. Other private-sector members included 5 pasture consultants and 4 people from non-governmental organizations. Public-Sector members included 11 ARS personnel, 10 NRCS GLCI coordinators and Grazinglands specialists, 1 NIFA Program Leader for Range and Pasture, 2 congressional staffers, 15 land grant university researchers and Extension specialists, and 1 New York State GLCI specialist.

Prior to the formal beginning of the annual meeting on January 20. The Private-Sector members met for an hour between 8:00 AM and 9:00 AM to renew friendships and meet new members and discuss issues of concern on pasture research and technical assistance. The Public-Sector took this same time to discuss current events. Jana Malot of NRCS-PA was finding that the Pastureland National Resource Inventory provides very useful information on the condition of pastures throughout Pennsylvania. This effort has been on-going in her state for 3 years. It is a detailed resource inventory looking at pasture plant community composition, cover characteristics, and other measurements that had previously been done only on rangeland in a concerted effort.

Peter Miller of Organic Valley Cooperative said that 500 farms in the Northeast were organic milk producers. The trouble is that no more farmers can participate as the organic milk processors have all the milk they can sell at the present time. The economic downturn has caused demand for organic milk to fall. He is still awaiting the final ruling on the use of pasture to become necessary to qualify as an organic milk production system. The National Organic Program should be finalizing the rule shortly. The anticipated rule will require that 30 percent or more of feed intake from lactating dairy cows come from pasture during the pasture season.

Some discussion of the October Pasture Workshop of the Chesapeake Bay Program State Technical Advisory Committee ensued. Dr. Howard Skinner-ARS University Park said that those attending the workshop were pressed to come up with some estimates on nitrogen, phosphorus, and sediment reduction by best management practices used on pastures in the Bay Watershed. Current NRCS conservation practices used to show reduction in these 3 pollutants are Prescribed Grazing, Water Facility, and Use Exclusion. He was hopeful that there would be a follow-up workshop to see how the estimates functioned in the watershed model used to show practice effects in reducing loadings.

Dr. Andre Brito gave an update on the UNH Organic Dairy Research Farm bedded pack barn. He said it had recently been completed and was in use this winter.

Dr. Ed Rayburn of WVU said they had two Conservation Innovation Grants. One was looking at using small ruminants for weed and brush control. One specific method was to have sheep co-grazing with beef cattle. The second  grant was looking at bulls that have expected progeny effects on feed intake efficiency so that beef cattle can finish better on pasture when forage is scarce.

The regular session of the Annual Meeting began at 9:00 AM with a round-the-table introduction of all the attendees. Jim Cropper, Executive Director, welcomed everyone and said he was very gratified that so many could attend this year.

At 9:30 AM the first session began entitled Pasture Plant Species Mixtures. Gabe Clark, owner of Cold Spring Ranch and Northeast Pasture Consortium Executive Committee member, was the moderator.

Dr. Andre Brito of UNH was the first speaker. He talked about his research on afternoon-cut alfalfa.  Nonstructural carbohydrates content increases in PM-cut alfalfa. This increases dry matter intake by dairy cows. It also increases microbial protein synthesis in the rumen thereby reducing nitrogen excretion as urea and uses the nitrogen to produce more milk.

His work looking at levels of concentrate fed to cows being fed PM-cut alfalfa indicated that feeding high levels of concentrate to early lactation cows actually caused decreased milk yield. Lowering concentrate to 35 percent of feed intake for mid-lactation and late lactation cows increased milk flow.

His current research is looking at feeding molasses to increase sugar (carbohydrate) intake for cows on pasture. The 5 percent of diet molasses feeding was to be too little to have any effect. He plans to increase the molasses ration to see when a positive effect occurs.

Dr. Matt Sanderson-ARS University Park was the next speaker. He talked about the pasture inventory his ARS team did at the UNH Organic Dairy Research Farm. They looked at plant composition, soil characteristics, and management conditions of all the fields at the farm including silage and hay fields.  In 2006 a GIS referenced spatial sampling of the soils and vegetation was done. Soil samples were sent to the Soil Tilth Lab in Ames, IA to be analyzed for chemistry, biology, and physical properties. 

Soil seedbank work was performed over a 3-year period from 2005 to 2007. All plants were inventoried in the seed bank from weeds to useful grasses and legumes. The oldest pastures had the the largest and most diverse seedbank. Meanwhile, alfalfa fields had very low seed-banks.

In their future work, they want to deploy new seedings using a bio-diverse mixture approach.

Dr. Stephen Herbert of UMASS was the third and final speaker of this session. He led off his talk with a few slides and description of pastures and dairy farms in New Zealand, his native land. Herd sizes in New Zealand run up to 1000 cows per farm now.

He then went on to describe the forage species trials being done at the UMASS Upper Northeast Pasture Center. There is a slight trend to higher yields with a more diverse mixture of forage species up to 7 species at the Center. A similar trial in Vermont on lake plain soil, however, shows no trend based on number of species in the seeding mixture. Orchardgrass survived better overwinter than perennial ryegrass at the Center. Seasonal growth curves at Amherst and Vermont are fairly flat through the summer months, not showing the typical double peak in late spring and early fall with a trough of low production in mid-summer at other sites further south or west where summer droughts and hot periods are longer and more severe.

After the mid-morning break, the second session was held entitle Small Ruminants on Pasture.  Dr. Rachel Gilker of the UVM Center for Sustainable Ag and Executive Committee member moderated the session.

David Kennard a sheep producer from Harrisville, New Hampshire described his sheep and goat farm.  He runs a large sheep operation of 200 commercial Dorset-Cross ewes, but has a small goat herd that helps restore abandoned fields with weeds and young trees back to grass pastures. He uses electric net fencing to keep predators out of the pastures. He also has llamas as deterrents as well. He finds that 6-wire high tensile wire fence is better than 5-wire for coyote control.

His non-lactating ewes get all the water they need from the grass they eat. His sheep and goats graze well into winter. He feeds them hay only when the snow is deep. He has had the goat herd for 5 years.  They total 44 head now. He stocks his sheep and goats on hay aftermath growth. He has more hay ground than pastureland.

David has been very happy with the way goats clean up abandoned fields and overgrown hedgerows of weeds and brush. He also uses hogs as well to renovate areas. They root up the soil ridding it of unwanted vegetation so that it return to grass and legumes.

David raises and trains Border Collies as well which he uses to herd his flocks.

Chet Parsons, UVM Extension Livestock Specialist, described his sheep farm operation. He is very much in to low input using only 3 strands of high tensile wire, narrow diameter wood posts, and porcelain insulators for his low pressure fences. Coyote control is accomplished using Highland beef cattle. He uses a 7-strand fence along a rails to trails right-of-way to keep dogs and children out of his pastures. He also uses hog panels as gates where access is infrequently needed.

His farm is near the Canadian border so pasture is not available until the last week in April or first week of May. His flock lambs in late March.

He has found that sheep will eat burdock when it is young. If it goes to seed, he still turns the sheep in since they collect all the seed burs in their wool coats. The wool is not worth very much so it does not harm his bottom-line to use their wool as burdock magnets.  

He treats very few sheep for parasites. 

He too has his sheep graze hay aftermath regrowth. He has 30 acres of pasture and 30 acres of hayland.

Dr. Ed Rayburn noted at the end of Chet's talk that WVU research has shown that grazing hay aftermath increases the hay yield the year after. 

After lunch, session 3 began at 1:30 PM. This session was on the Economics of Pasture-based Dairy Farms. Karen Hoffman, NRCS Animal Scientist from Norwich, NY and Executive Committee member, was moderator.

Jason Karszes, Cornell University Pro-Dairy Farm Management Specialist, led off the session. His topic was "Dairy Farm Business Summary Grazing Dairy Operations Highlights". He has found that average net farm income per year on grazing dairies is consistently higher than similar sized conventional dairies. Grazing dairies on average also have higher labor and management income compared to similar sized conventional dairies. High profit grazing dairies consistently do better than high profit conventional dairies in rate of return on all capital regardless of good or bad years for milk prices. However, there is a large range in economic performance among grazing dairies.  It is not a golden pill to farm profitability. Management decisions are crucial regarding use of resources whether or not any dairy operation will be profitable. An interesting point was the top 20 percent of grazing farms had a stocking rate of 2.34 acres over a two-year period while the bottom 20 percent had a stocking rate of 4.49 acres, nearly double the acres needed to feed their cows. The data is lacking to say why there is such a difference in the stocking rate.

Dairy Farm Business Summary began tracking grazing dairies in 1996 as interest in grazing lactating dairy cows built during the early to mid-1990's. Not only are NY grazing dairies participating in the data gathering, but grazing dairies from ten other states are also utilizing the system. To qualify as a grazing dairy, the herd must be rotationally stocked at least 3 months of the year on pasture, moving to fresh grass at least every 3 days, with more than 30% of their intake coming from pasture forage. Since 1996, on average 29 farms each year participate by completing the DFBS and supplemental grazing survey. Over the 12 year period from 1996 to 2007, net farm income per cow has range from a high in 2007 of $1,305 to a low of $452 in 1997.

Dr. Robert Parsons, UVM Extension Agricultural Economist, gave an "Economic Overview of the New England Organic Dairy Sector. Twenty percent of the remaining dairy farms in Vermont and Maine are  organic dairies. Vermont has 200 organic dairy farms while Maine has 72. The two states have the greatest concentration of organic dairies in the US. Vermont has the largest economic data set on organic dairy farms. Even though organic milk has carried a price premium over the years, expenses are catching up to milk prices. In 2005 alone, total expenses were up 16.5 percent. There has been a major rise in feed and fuel prices. Grain is 93 percent of purchased feed.  Since the cost of grain is up some dairy farmers are feeding less grain per cow and making better use of forages and pasture.  Some are considering raising their grain themselves. This option though is not easily done in Vermont with a short, cool growing season. Seasonal production to match milk flow with grass growth is an option, but it produces milk when it is least in demand and causes wide fluctuations in milk quantity to process at the dairy plant. From 2004 to 2009, the comparison of organic dairies to conventional ones has not shown a consistent trend in profitability, with conventional dairies doing better in some years and organic dairies doing better in others. Organic dairies use much less fuel so as fuel prices stay high this gives organic dairies an edge.

The largest problem facing organic dairies is the shrinking of the organic milk market. Sales dropped by 15 percent in the Fall of 2008 as consumers became more price conscious with the economic recession. Many of the conventional milk processors also began selling rBST free milk which may have influenced consumers to go back to conventional milk. The contracting organic milk market has caused organic dairy processors to impose quotas and cuts in those quotas for milk that can be sold by each producer sending milk to them. Price premiums for organic milk over conventional milk are shrinking. Some organic farmers lost their contracts with milk processors. The unfortunate thing is that organic milk has been a boon to Northeast dairy farmers. Going back to conventional dairying is not feasible as conventional dairy farmers are hurting from low milk prices and higher expenses. There are still farmers that would like to go organic.

At the end of the session a poster paper break was convened at the Gardenview Room. Poster papers were: "Measuring the multifunctional impacts of grass-based livestock farms" by Jennifer Colby, "Winter manure application in Ohio - Quality of surface runoff" by Lloyd Owens etal, "Grazing in Vermont: partnerships for outreach and research" by Rachel Gilker and Jen Colby, "Monitoring pasture best management practices in the Spring Creek watershed of central Pennsylvania" by Sarah Goslee, "GRACEnet: Studying pasture productivity and greenhouse gas emissions" by Howard Skinner and Curt Dell, "Improving pastures in winter" by Chris Hall, "Assessing pasture grasses, legumes, and pasture blends for varying soil conditions in New England and Pennsylvania: A NE SARE project" by Stephen Herbert, "Assessing on-farm pasture availability and forage quality for dairy feed planning" by Sid Bosworth and M.P. Cannella, "Plant species diversity of conservation lands in the Northeastern United States" by Paul Adler etal, and "Livestock concentration areas on intensively managed pastures" by Matt Sanderson and Paul Schmidt.

Session four followed the poster paper break back at the Morey Room. Jill Ott, NRCS Grazinglands Specialist and Executive Committee member, moderated the session "Health Attributes of Grass-Fed Beef and Milk".

Dr. Diane Van Hekken, ARS-Wyndmoor, led off the session with a presentation entitled, "Dairy Processing and Products Research Unit". She is a chemist who is initiating research into biologically active compounds (BACs) in milk such as proteins, peptides, fatty acids, vitamins, minerals, and less known organic compounds. These BACs play a role in cancer prevention, cardiovascular fitness, suppress hypertension, immune responses, and bone health.

She would very much like to cooperate with the Northeast Pasture Consortium to locate dairy farmers so that they can draw milk samples from conventional, organic, and grass-based farms. Currently, the project is under review for funding by Agricultural Research Service. The project could start as early as October 2010. If it began then, milk samples would be collected beginning in the Spring of 2011. By the Summer of 2010, methodologies to isolate BACs would begin to be tested. This research would address Northeast Pasture Consortium research priorities: 

• Evaluate the production and management aspects of pasture‐based

animal products for their human health benefits.

• Evaluate the limiting factors and marketing opportunities in

organic dairy and livestock pasture‐based production systems.

This research would help find more quantitative information needed to document quantities of BACs in milk and dairy foods and it would compare milk from grass‐based and conventional herds and discover the impact handling, processing, manufacturing, and storage has on the quantity and stability of BACs.  The research would also investigate the impact of seasonal dietary changes has on the levels of BACs in milk.

Dr. John Comerford of Penn State University wrapped up the session with a presentation "Health Attributes of Grass-fed Beef, The Answers in Black and White". He warned grass-fed beef producers to be careful with the claims being made for grass-fed beef versus feedlot fed animals. He showed some typical claims being made and went on to show they were essentially untrue when it came to beef that had been cooked. Many of the differences being touted are comparing raw meat samples which is not the way the meat is ultimately consumed. E. coli contamination chances are the same for grass-fed as with feedlot beef. Sanitation at the meat packing plant is the most critical issue. Cholesterol content is the same for both.  Too often people think that low fat means low cholesterol; they are two separate constituents of beef. However, “Good” and “Bad” cholesterol produced in the human body is a function of saturated fat intake. Conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) has been touted also as being much higher in grass-fed beef, but it is only when the meat is raw once it is cooked the CLA content between grass-fed and feedlot fed is equal and miniscule. It therefore has no influence on human health at the levels found in cooked beef. Claims made about the balance of omega-6 and omega-3 fatty acids also proves to be a false premise. Even though the grass-fed beef has a better ratio of omega-6 to omega-3 than the feedlot fed beef, after the meat is cooked the levels of omega-3 are so low as to require a person to eat 4.5 pounds of beef per day to get their minimum daily allowance of omega-3. The same holds true for many of the vitamins found to be higher in grass-fed beef. Their levels are simply too low to be that beneficial even though they are found in higher quantities in grass-feed beef versus feedlot fed. John suggested grass-fed beef producers sell their product based on taste as that is the consumer's number one reason for purchasing beef. The top five desirable characteristics in the mind of the consumer for beef is 1-Freshness, 2-USDA Inspected for safety, 3-Color, 4-Price, and 5-Leanness.  Beef producers need to concentrate on getting their animals to grade as high as possible and be finished in about 18 months.

The Annual Meeting adjourned for the afternoon. At 7:00 PM the evening session began with Jon Winsten, Winrock International and Executive Committee member, moderating "Policy Issues Related to Pasture-based Farming in the Northeast". Jon started out the session with his own presentation "Policy Recommendations for Overcoming Barriers to the Adoption of Rotation Grazing". Top perceived barriers to farmers adopting rotational grazing was: 1-Lack of land for grazing, 2-Decrease in milk production for dairy farmers (True, but cost reductions more than make up for loss of milk income), 3-Amount of Work to start rotational grazing (If no fences and laneways, yes - a bit work needed), 4-Amount of work to manage rotational grazing (Less labor needed than to harvest forage, feed, and clean up after livestock in a freestall.), and 5-Feared decrease in farm profits (This is least likely to happen based on several economic studies).

Specific policy recommendations to help increase rotational grazing adoption due to income barriers were: debt restructuring and debt forgiveness to make it easier for farmers to pay off loans while making the conversion to rotational grazing, no-interest loans, revenue assurance, crop insurance for pasture, and green payments.

Policy recommendations to foster rotational grazing due to land barriers would be: training programs that instruct farmers on how their farm can support adequate pasture and cropland without increase acreage, flexible land retirement options to open up CRP lands for grazing, grazier mentoring with a program that hooks up experienced graziers with novices, and demonstration programs to show interested farmers how rotational grazing fit into operations similar to theirs.

Policy recommendations for labor barriers were information and technology transfer programs, that would include new infrastructure for milking facilities as well as cost-share programs for pasture related structures, such as fences and laneways, and H2A visas for skilled graziers that would allow qualified people to assist US farmers in setting up grazing systems and operating them.

Dariusz Swietlik, ARS-North Atlantic Area Director, spoke next. His presentation was "Focus and Funding for Research in Support of Pasture‐Based Farming". He gave an overview on the North Atlantic area ARS research activities. ARS employs 800 people in the area of which 205 are scientists. He identified the 5 research priorities of the Research, Education, and Economics (REE) arm of USDA had. They were: Climate Change, Global Food Security, Children’s Nutrition/Health, Food Safety, and  Bio energy. He then told the audience that the mission of the Pasture Systems and Watershed Management Research Unit at University Park was Managing Grassland Agriculture for Multiple

Ecosystem Services. They along with the Beaver, WV research unit were involved in Climate Change research. Much of their work in carbon sequestration in pasture soils and forage diversity research aims to moderate climate change or aid adaptation to climate change. Both units are also working in Global Food Security. At University Park they are developing best management conservation practices to maintain productivity, profitability, and environmental soundness of grassland agriculture and linking local food production capacity with regional consumer demand. At Beaver they are looking at forages and management strategies that promote sheep and goat production on pastures on small farms and on terrain not suitable for cultivated crops. They also are working with bioactive forages and plant constituents with anthelmintic properties ensure economic viability and sustainability of small ruminant production and help provide healthy protein resources to feed a growing world population. Food safety and children's nutrition and health are being researched at Beaver, University Park, and Wyndmoor research units. In total $6 million is invested by ARS in the North Atlantic Area yearly for pasture/forage research.

Kevin Ogles, NRCS East Regional Grazinglands Specialist, spoke about NRCS efforts to turn around their efforts to reduce time on program administration and direct it towards technical assistance. Presently 70 percent of their time is in the office with only 30 percent devoted to field work. The goal is to reverse those numbers. There is a great need to streamline NRCS computer programs that currently do not interact well with each other that were supposed to be labor saving devices.

Bryan Petrucci, agricultural consultant from Massachusetts, spoke to many of the barrier issues addressed by Jon Winsten. Outreach is needed to recruit new farmers to move into areas where rural land is becoming idled. Lewis County, NY is in such an effort to find farmers with the resources to move there and farm. New Zealand graziers setting up dairy operations in the South.  Perhaps they may come to the Northeast as well. At the community level, there is a need to develop a prospectus on specific farm units that assesses their economic viability as pasture-based farms.

Annette Higby and Martha Noble representing the National Sustainable Agriculture Coalition teamed up to tell of their initiatives and organizational structure. They do much to lobby on Capitol Hill in Washington DC on sustainable agriculture issues. Currently they have 4 committees: Environment and Energy, Research and Extension, Farming Opportunities for beginning farmers, and Marketing and Rural Development. They send out action alerts to participating members to consolidate support for important sustainable agriculture issues needing to be addressed at the national level. It is a national coalition of 80 grassroots family farm, conservation, and rural development member groups. Farm Bill Wins include such programs as SARE, Conservation Stewardship Program, Value-Added, Farmers Market Promotion, Organic Certification Cost Share, and the Wetlands Reserve Program. NSAC strategy is to shape the Farm Bill by developing legislative proposals and finding congressional champions; Work on implementation by providing public comments, meeting with USDA, holding D.C. farmer fly-ins, producing sign-on letters, etc.; Secure funding during yearly appropriations;  Outreach and information for farmers such as the NSAC Grassroots Guide to the 2008 Farm Bill and  Farmer Hotlines for CSP sign-up; EQIP Organic Initiative; and Build grassroots support: farmers, consumers, etc. NSAC works very closely with NRCS to influence program implementation and conservation practice standards development.

Sarah Bormann, a staffer from Mike Arcuri's Office, presented a video of Mike Arcuri speaking highly of the Northeast Pasture Consortium in its efforts to promote pasture-based farming in the Northeast. He is the primary sponsor of the Graze NY earmark to aid the adoption of pasture-based farming in the central part of NY. Sarah says we need to expand Graze NY to Graze USA.

Jenny Nelson, a staffer from Senator Bernie Sanders' Office (VT), spoke of the need to go back to the future on dairy farms by returning to pasturing dairy cows. In the 1950's and 60's everyone pastured their cows during the growing season. Presently, there is a $200 million outstanding credit to feed dealers by VT dairy farmers with crushingly low milk prices. Senator Sanders has been a long time champion of family based agriculture. These are needed to have local, sustainable food systems.

At 8:00 AM January 21, the final presentation session began with Troy Bishopp, owner and operator of the Bishopp Family Farm in Deansboro, NY, moderating the session "Brush and Weed Control on Pastures". Dr. John Obrycki from the University of Kentucky presented a paper on "Biology and Biological Control of Rosa multiflora" that he co-wrote with Laura Jesse of Iowa State. Multiflora rose is very invasive and has been a problem in pastures and other rural areas from the Northeast to the Missouri River infesting 45 million acres. It spreads either by seed or clonally. Seeds are dispersed primarily by birds who eat the rose hips on the bushes.  Each clump of multiflora rose tends to be of a different genotype. The rose is pollinated by insect pollinators. The main insect genus is Syrphidae. They account for nearly half the visits to multiflora rose flowers.  

Three methods of control exist: chemical, mechanical, and biological. With biological control, there are two main mechanisms. One is rose rosette disease. It is lethal to multiflora rose, but it is also very lethal to ornamental roses. This makes this biological control problematical where ornamental roses are grown. The symptom displayed on the rose bush is witches broom. The infected branches become red and then die-back. The disease can be transferred to healthy plants by grafting infected branches onto them. This has been curtailed due to concerns of the disease drifting onto ornamental roses. The disease is not as common on rose bushes in shaded areas. Phyllocoptes fructiphilus (mite) populations were highest on diseased plants suggesting that they may transport the disease to other plants.

Megastigmus aculeatus is an insect predator (wasp) that lays eggs in the seeds of rose hips. Unfortu-nately, it infests just a seed or two in a rose hip that on average has 8-9 seeds in it. Infestation is so low that this predator does little to reduce viable seed numbers.

More study is warranted to investigate mite spread of the rose rosette disease as it may be a viable alternative to controlling multiflora rose. The pathogen causing rose rosette disease has still to be isolated and identified. Precautions would be necessary to protect ornamental roses. 

Kathy Voth, Livestock for Landscapes, spoke about how to train cattle to eat weeds that they normally would avoid. It works best with young healthy females.  They are fed novel grains and alfalfa cubes placed in feed tubs for 8 days. The first 3 days they are fed novel grains in this tubs so that they come running when the tubs are placed out in the pasture. At day 4 they are introduced to alfalfa cubes that are different but still very enticing to eat. Then, begin mixing in the tubs with the grain a few of the weeds that are present in the pasture that need to be cleaned up. Each day withdraw a bit more of the grain and add more weeds. On the last day (8), put nothing but weeds in the tubs. By this time, they are trained to eat the weeds that need to be cleaned up in the pasture. Most weeds are very nutritious but simply are avoided due to some palatability issue not present in the typical species we view to be forages. Her use of still slides and video made for an interesting presentation as you could see how the heifers progressed in their training over the 8-day period.

Troy Bishopp rounded out the session talking about his experiences on "Weed Control" on his farm using livestock, goats and cattle. He can get rid of brush by placing salt blocks in the base of the bushes.  The cattle destroy the bushes attempting to get at the salt. He had fields that were nearly solid spotted knapweed. He found that knapweed flowers and stems were 18 percent crude protein. In this instance, he used rotational grazing to get the cattle to eat the knapweed while it was vegetative to the point they grazed it out. When they did that, native grass and legume seeds that were in the soil seed-bank sprouted and created beautiful pastures without the cost of spraying the weeds and seeding store bought seed on the fields. His slides showed the transformation. This is a much needed practice in New York State to reclaim a million and a half acres of rural abandoned land before it goes back to forest.

The second poster paper break followed and allowed members to visit poster papers they did not have a chance to view and study Wednesday afternoon. At 11:00 AM the Public-Sector met with Dr. Stephen Herbert chairing the session and the Private-Sector met with Clyde Bailey chairing it. Each sector developed issues to be reported on during the Reports Session in the afternoon.

The Sector and Other Reports session began immediately after lunch at 1:30 PM with Jim Cropper, Executive Director presiding. Dr. Evert Byington, Program Leader for Range, Pasture, and Forages for ARS was the first to report as he had an early flight to get back to Washington. He wanted to dispel the myth that with 9.5 billion people populate the Earth no more meat and dairy products can be raised. This is not so since two-thirds of the grasslands will not support row crops. Animal agriculture will still need to exist to provide food for people.

Earmarks are going to be done away with is another myth in most likelihood. There still are imbalances in how money is secured for different research endeavors. Out of a total of 2.5 billion dollars in research grants, 1.3 billion dollars went to cranberry research alone.

Forage researcher numbers continue to dwindle. This has got to be turned around just to ensure there is enough bioenergy feedstock plants available capable of producing high yields.

Clyde Bailey gave the Private-Sector Report. He presented the eight priorities as modified by the members present during Private-Sector session.  

PRIORITIES: identified by stakeholders with the Northeast Pasture Consortium:

1) Determine the management strategies and costs of transition or conversion from row crops to productive and sustainable grazing lands and soils and their ability to sequester carbon and reduce fossil fuel inputs. Create tools and outreach materials to facilitate expanded adoption & knowledge transfer.

2) Quantify the economics of whole-farm systems including the effects of breed selection, livestock diversification and grazing management on animal and pasture health to promote safe, healthy and secure local community food systems.

3) Evaluate and promote forage species and improved varieties under grazing management and changing climatic and soil conditions with emphasis on extending the grazing season to reduce fossil fuel inputs and sequester additional carbon.

4) Determine the environmental impacts and profitability of alternative supplemental feeding strategies for animals on high-protein pastures. 

5) Evaluate the production and management aspects of pasture-based animal products for the effects on nutrition and health of both children and adults and their role in creating a safe, healthy food system.

6) Identify and address the limiting factors and marketing opportunities in dairy and livestock pasture-based production systems.

7) Explore new alternatives for transfer of knowledge and information to increase adoption of research findings within the agriculture community such as mentoring, case studies and creative use of technology in promotional materials. 

8) Providing funding for case studies by knowledgeable personnel to establish the cause and effect of pasture management showing positive and negative effect to children’s health, local food supply, safety, energy usage, carbon footprint and farm profitability. 

Dr. Stephen Herbert gave the Public-Sector Report. The Northeast Pasture Consortium should help Wyndmoor find dairy farms where they can secure milk samples to conduct their studies on biolog-ically active compounds in organic, pasture-based, and conventionally produced milk. There is a great need to do integrated research projects where the many facets of pasture-based farming is studied as a system. The annual meeting format and length should be reviewed for beneficial changes. One change would be to separate it from another grazing conference event and do a tour.

Dr. Jim Drobowolski, NIFA Program Leader for Range and Grassland Ecosystems, gave an overview of the new agency that replaced CSREES, "New Agency, New Programs: USDA’s Extramural Funding for Pasture and Grazing Land Research, Education and Outreach". The new agency was established by the 2008 Farm Bill. The new agency director, Dr. Roger Beachy, was appointed by the Obama Administration. He is guiding the new agency using principles expressed in “A New Biology for the 21st Century: Ensuring the United States Leads the Coming Biology Revolution”—NRC Report, September 2009. The National Institute of Food and Agriculture (NIFA) is the agency for extramural research, extension and education. It is building on the history of a successful CSREES. Big changes coming for the competitive grants program and it is focused on Agriculture and Food Research Initiative (AFRI) in 2010. It is bringing focus to formula funds while maintaining essential services to rural and urban America. It is placing emphasis on attracting a new generation of scientists to the work of agriculture. For 2010 administration of funds will be similar, but RFAs can be expected to change in response to the priority areas - particularly for AFRI: Applicants should prepare themselves well for focusing in the areas of food production and sustainability; biofuels, climate change, and environment; and in food safety and nutrition.

In closing, Jim quoted Dr. Beachy, first Director of NIFA, “Grazing lands are the single largest land type in America and are critical to the livestock industry, wildlife habitat, and clean air and water. By funding research, education, and outreach to address critical emerging issues such as global change, biofuel production, among others, NIFA supports the science that leads to sustainably managed grazing lands and to maintaining key ecosystem services in balance with the demands for agriculture, energy, and minerals production on the nation's grazing lands.”

Dr. Matt Sanderson then gave a brief update on the Pastureland Conservation Effects Assessment Program effort that he heads up as USDA/ARS liaison. Goals for the Pastureland Literature Synthesis are to: 1. Evaluate literature for ecosystem benefits by focusing on the literature for desired benefits mainly in the eastern US and assessing science support of the 4 critical NRCS conservation practices used on pastureland. 2. Write book (7  chapters) for NRCS (summer 2010). 3. Reprint book with supporting data electronically. 4. Write Executive Summary for policy makers. 5. Make recommendations for continued research.  

Evaluation Team Leaders for Pastureland Conservation Practices:

1. Pasture and Hay Planting (Code 512), Dave Barker

2. Prescribed Grazing (Code 528) Lynn Sollenberger

3. Forage Harvest Management (Code 511) Ken Albrecht

4. Nutrient Management (Code 590), Wes Wood

General Conclusions drawn by the literature synthesis are:

1. Most practices are supported by literature.

2. Overall, there is a need for monitoring progress to insure the practice is working and provide counsel for adaptive management.

3. Need for continuing education and other learning opportunities for landowner to effectively use

adaptive management practices.

4. Need for research funds to test the practices early-on with focus on practice and consider models.

5. Need social scientists input to learn what drives adoption.

The Pastureland National Resource Inventory (NRI) Pilot Project is an important facet of the Pastureland CEAP project.  It has a scientific design of sampling protocol. It currently is adapting sampling methodology. The data will be used for future assessments and modeling by NRCS Beltsville, Ft. Worth, regional and state specialists,  ARS-University Park, PA, and ARS-Las Cruces, NM.

Pastureland CEAP-Related Research is being conducted at USDA-ARS Watkinsville, GA. At this unit, it consists of studying soil carbon management and sequestration under pastures. For instance, pasture soil organic matter is 75% greater than in fields under conventional tillage and 39% greater than conservation tillage. They are also studying nutrient management of hay and pastureland. At USDA-ARS Coshocton, OH they are looking at intensive grazing management vs. continuous grazing   management, forage and animal productivity, soil and water quality, soil carbon management in

pastures. They have found that pasture soil carbon is greater than fields in a no-till corn/soy/rye rotation. At University Park, they are studying Spring Creek watershed's response to pasture best management practices, biodiversity in pastures, the environmental impacts of livestock concentration areas, and evaluating the NRCS Pasture Condition Score system.

After the afternoon break, the Business Meeting convened. Karen Hoffman Public-Sector Co-Chair and Gabe Clark, Private-Sector Co-Chair presided. Dr. Margaret Smith, Administrative Advisor to the NEERA 1000 Northeast Pasture Consortium Project, addressed the members via speaker phone from Cornell University. She, as a corn breeder, has worked with other multi-state groups and is excited to be a part of this group. She announced that our renewal as a project is up by October 2011. We will need to request to write a proposal to renew for another 5-year period from October 2011 to 2016. We need to then draft a new project proposal over the summer and have it ready to submit by our next annual meeting.

After Dr. Smith's address, Karen and Gabe announced the acceptance of Bob Richardson, Rocky Acres Farm, Warren, MA to become Private-Sector Member-at-Large for 2010-11 and Rob DeClue, NYS GLCI, Norwich, NY to become Public-Sector Member-at-Large for 2010-11. Seconds for their nominations were secured and they were unanimously elected to fill those posts by the membership present at the annual meeting.

Outgoing Executive Committee members Jon Winsten and Rick Kersbergen were thanked for their great efforts in guiding the Executive Committee successfully over the past 4 years.

Jim Cropper thanked everyone for their kind attention and the moderators for keeping the meeting on schedule. Being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.  

